
FACULTY SENATE SUMMARIZED MINUTES 

2013-2014 FACULTY SENATE 
March 25, 2014  

The Faculty Senate meeting for March 25 was called to order at 3:00 p.m. in the Roberts Room of 
Scholes Hall. Faculty Senate President Richard Holder presided.  

ATTENDANCE 

Guests Present: R. Scott Olds, Helen Walton – UNM Valencia, Deborah Helitzer-FCM SOM, Deanna 
Wall – Public Health, Amy Wohlert-Office of the President, Bill Wiese – FCM, Frank Kessel-COE, Melissa 
Binder-Economics, William Stanley-Political Science, Charlie Steen-Admissions and Registration, Robert 
Schwartz-School of Law, Kim Delky- School of Engineering, Joe Cecchi-Engineering, Tim Ward-Chemical 
and Nuclear Engineering, Avril Prinja-Chemical and Nuclear Engineering, Kristine Tollestrep- Family and 
Community Medicine, Tiffany Lee –Native American Studies, Alec Reber – Registrar’s, Barbara Reyes-
History/Women Studies, Alfred Mathewson-Africana Studies, Jamie Chermak-Economics, Maria Lane-
Geography, Michaela Pride-Architecture and Planning 

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 

The agenda was approved as written. 

1. Approval of summarized minutes for February 25, 2014 meeting

The minutes were approved as written with no abstentions.

2. Faculty Senate President’s Report

From here on out there will be limited printed agenda’s.

President Frank gave a state of the University address on its 125 birthday on February 28, 2014
that was well attended.

Faculty Senate President Richard Holder met with the Department of Internal Audit regarding
faculty compliance with a Clery Act. A Clery Act requires the University to report crimes to the
Federal Government that occur on campus on an annual basis. If a faculty sponsors a student trip
or organization that faculty is a Safety Officer assigned by the Clery Act to take care of the
students.  More information will be sent regarding the Clery Act.

The UNM China Initiative continues, Faculty Senate President Richard Holder and Faculty
Senate President – Elect Pamela Pyle has been working on forming an ad-hoc committee who
will work on the curriculum with the proposal pending.

The under 65-retiree health insurance premium issue is still on-going. There have been several
meetings that occurred to discuss the issues and to see how the under 65 retirees can be put
back into the active employee pool. Faculty Senate President Richard Holder suggested that the
Faculty Senate Benefits Committee Chair Fran Wilkinson report to the Faculty Senate at the April
22, 2014 meeting to give an update.

The Strategic Budget Leadership Team (SBLT)has been meeting regarding proposals from units
requesting funding that were evaluated with some receiving funding but not all. Several scenarios
were prepared for the Board of Regents for next year’s budget.  The SBLT voted that President
Frank submit a budget that would include a 3% compensation raise for faculty and 2.5% for staff
with a 3% increase in tuition. Faculty Senate President Richard Holder requested an 8% raise
from the Board of Regents. At the Board of Regents meeting that was held this morning President
Frank suggested recommendations that were a budget scenario that included a 3% raise for
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faculty salaries and a 2% raise for staff salaries with a 1.5% raise in tuition. In order to give these 
increases for faculty and staff some funding proposals were denied.  
 
 
The Board of Regents met on March 10, 2014 for the elections of Regents that is to be held every 
second Monday of every March. Jack Fortner was elected President of the Board of Regents, 
Conrad James was elected as Vice President of the Board of Regents and Bradley Hosmer was 
elected Secretary, Treasury of the Board of Regents. The Board of Regents announced that Past 
Faculty Senate President Amy Neel will replace Breda Bova as the Faculty NCAA Representative 
starting July 1, 2014. 
 
The Board of Regents met this morning and spent about 4 hours debating various aspects of the 
budget a lot of comments were made by advisors and questions asked by the Board of Regents. 
The Board of Regents would like to be more involved in the deliberations of the budget then 
receiving the budget scenario the afternoon prior to their meeting. The issue is how to involve the 
Board of Regent when the SBLT meets weekly. Keeping them informed during the process is a 
challenge and the revenue isn’t knows by the SBLT until the legislature and the Governor signs 
that causes a delay. President Frank is going to work on this issue.  There was enough interest 
by the Board of Regents with the information they received that they postponed their decision 
until Friday, March 28, 2014 they will consider and vote on  next years budget. 
 

3. President’s Report 
 
President Frank expressed his support regarding the proposal for the College of Population* 
Health.  
 
President Frank reported on the Budget Summit meeting this morning. He expressed his full 
support regarding compensation for faculty and staff. He suggested faculty to write letters to the 
Board of Regent encouraging them to consider compensation increase. The Board of Regents 
are all in agreement in granting the compensation increase for staff and faculty but how to fund 
the increases is still be discussed. 
 

4. Provost’s Report 

 
Provost Abdallah reported on the Budget Summit stating that the Board of Regents will 
reconvene on Friday, March 28, 2014 to vote on compensation and tuition. Earlier this year the 
Board of Regents requested for a 0% tuition scenario and a 1% tuition scenario. The 
Administration submitted those scenarios that were requested and included a 3% tuition scenario. 
For each scenario there were different priorities like spending cuts that had to be made. The 3% 
tuition scenario had 3% faculty raise and 2% for staff with funding the majority of the Academic 
Plan. The Board of Regents heard the comments and questions from students, staff and faculty 
at the Budget Summit. This year the Board of Regents requested that the SBLT only make a 
report on behalf of those who submitted proposals. 
 
Innovate ABQ had two components with one of them being the Innovation Academy. The Office 
of Academic Affairs has a team that is across the University to review how to innovate in our 
education, how to innovate in college creativity and how to teach innovation. The Innovation 
Academic concept is to have a place where students, faculty and entrepreneurs meet and work 
around issues. The models that are being reviewed are from Stanford University and the Media 
Lab at MIT. Courses will be unstructured with faculty that has different backgrounds lecturing that 
will create a proposal that will become a project for that year or many years. IDEA will present on 
April 22, 2014 in the Rotunda located at the Science & Technology Park. 
 

5. CONSENT AGENDA TOPICS  
  

Form C from the Curricula Committee 
 
The following Form C’s were approved by voice vote of the Faculty Senate: 
 

 Undergrad Chinese Minor 
Undergrad Bilingual Education Minor 
Undergrad BS Health Education -School Health Education Concentration 



Undergrad School Health Education Minor 
Undergrad Split of ChNE dept 
Undergraduate Chemical and Biological Engineering 
 Undergraduate Nuclear Engineering 
Undergraduate BA Chicana and Chicano Studies 
Undergraduate Minor in Sociology 
Undergraduate BA Sociology 
Undergraduate BA Criminology 
Undergraduate Interdisciplinary Studies Minor 
Graduate Master of Public Health Concentrations 
Graduate Master of Public Health 
Undergraduate Minor in Criminology 
Graduate Doctor of Nursing Practice: NEOL Concentration 
Undergraduate BA Interdisciplinary Liberal Arts 
Undergraduate BA Art Studio 
Undergraduate BFA Art Studio 
Undergraduate French, French 2nd major, French minor 
Undergraduate NEW) National Security and Strategic Analysis Certificate 
Undergraduate Minor in Social Welfare 

 
 AGENDA TOPICS  
 

6. Form C Undergraduate BA Native American  Studies Core Course 
Associate Professor of University College Native American Studies Tiffany Lee reported on the 
form C of Undergraduate BA Native American Studies Core Course. This is a request to add an 
introduction to Native American Studies course to the core. There will be students from across 
the University that will take this course to fulfill their requirements.  
 
The Form C Undergraduate BA Native American Studies Core Course was approved by 
unanimous voice vote of the Faculty Senate. 
 

7. Form C Chicana and Chicano Studies Core Course 
 

Director of Chicana and Chicano Studies Irene Vasquez reported on the form C Chicana and 
Chicano Studies Core Course. This is a Core Course proposal for the Social Behavior Sciences 
for Africana Studies, Chicano Studies, Women Studies and Sustainability Studies. This course 
came out of an effort that was started among these programs about a year and a half ago to 
collaborate to create that the departments mentioned co-teach. The impact of this proposal would 
be to diversify the opportunity for students learning in the core and student exposure to diverse 
course materials and approaches to knowledge.  

 
The Form C Chicana and Chicano Studies Core Course were approved by unanimous voice vote 
of the Faculty Senate. 
 

8. Form C Africana Studies Core Course 
Professor of School of Law Alfred Mathewson reported on the form C Africana Studies Core 
Course. The impact of this proposal would be to diversify the opportunities for student learning in 
the Core and student exposure to diverse course materials and approaches to knowledge. 
Furthermore, utilization of high impact practices is a major part of Africana Studies philosophy 
making it uniquely positioned to assist UNM in serving underrepresented undergraduate students 
as they complete a Core requirement in the area of the Humanities.  
 
The Form C Africana Studies Core Course was approved by unanimous voice vote of the Faculty 
Senate. 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 

 
 
 

9. Form D Master’s in Public Policy 
Director of the Institute for Social Research Melissa Binder reported on the Form D Master’s in 
Public Policy. 









 
 Form D, Master of Public Policy Degree was approved by unanimous voice vote of the Faculty 
Senate. 
 

10. College of Population* Health 
Associate Vice Chancellor for Research Education at the Health Science Center Deborah Helitzer 
reported on the proposal for the College of Population Health.





















 
The College of Population* Health proposal was approved by unanimous voice vote of the 
Faculty Senate. 
 

11. 10-Year Academic Calendars 
Associate Registrar Alec Reber reported on the 10-Year Academic Calendars.  
 
 

 



The 10-Year Academic Calendars were approved by unanimous voice vote of the Faculty 
Senate. 
 

12. Faculty Senate Council Structure Proposal 
Past Faculty Senate President Amy Neel reported on the Faculty Senate Council 
Structure. The Faculty Senate Ethics and Advisory Committee and the Faculty Senate 
Policy Committee will report directly to the Operations Committee. The Faculty Senate 
Ethics and Advisory Committee is not a very active Committee but when it is called to 
work on an issue it is very important and doesn’t really fit under the Council structures. 
The Faculty Senate Policy Committee hasn’t ever reported to a Council structure it has 
always reported to the Operations Committee. The Faculty Life and Scholarly Support 
Council will be removed. There will be elections held for the Faculty Senate Council 
Chairs. 



 
 
The Faculty Senate Council structure will be up for approval at the April 22, 2014 Faculty Senate 
meeting. Faculty Senate President Richard Holder encouraged faculty to send him their input 
regarding the proposed Faculty Senate Council structure. 
 

13. Human Resources Update 
 
Director of University Benefits Elaine Phelps updated the Faculty Senate regarding benefits. The 
Board of Regents did not approve the health insurance at today’s meeting. There is a possibility 
that there could be no approval regarding benefits rates until the Board of Regents meeting that is 
scheduled on April 8, 2014. As of today open enrollment is scheduled for April 23, 2014 and 
ending May 14, 2014. The end date is scheduled around faculty’s presence on campus. Every 
employee who would like to participate on the medical insurance will have to enroll also for those 
that are already enrolled will have to re-enroll. The reason for the enrollment is due to the 
Lovelace/Blue Cross separation. The Department of Justice should be approving the proposal of 
Blue Cross Blue Shield replacing Lovelace in the next month or two. This means that the current 
Lovelace members will be assigned to Blue Cross Blue Shield. If approved, the transition will 
have to occur on May 1, 2014. During open enrollment those carriers will need to re-enroll and 



chose what third party administrator for next fiscal year. There will be three party administrators 
starting July 1, Blue Cross Blue Shield/ Lovelace network, a Blue Cross Blue Shield / Lovelace 
Blue Cross Blue Shield/ International network and Lobo Care. Those that enroll with Presbyterian 
nothing will change. The third party administrator will be the Health Science Center/ Maritan that 
will work well with getting care through UNMH and Lobo Care. It will be a medical homes model 
which means if you enroll with that network you will have coordinated care through the Health 
Sciences Center, hospitalizations, physicians, pharmacy etc. In a medical homes model should 
you want to go to their local network outside of Lobo Care you will need to get a referral from your 
HSC doctor to meet with a Presbyterian, Blue Cross Blue Shield/ Lovelace provider similar to 
HMO model. Human Resources will contact any carriers of health insurance if they do not enroll 
by the enrollment deadline. 
 

14. New Business and Open Discussion 
 
 

Meeting adjourned at 5:15 p.m. 

*Accredited public health programs seeking a change in accreditation status 

may not refer to themselves as schools or colleges of public health until an 

application for accreditation as a school of public health has been submitted 

and approved by CEPH. 


